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NEW CHIEF OF THE WEST HAVEN BLIND CENTER

It’s has been awhile since the Eastern Blind Rehabilitation Center (EBRC) has had a permanent chief. Recently Bernadette Kern was appointed to that position. Bernadette has served in many different capacities for the VA. I first met her back in 1993 when she worked in the Low Vision department. She then became a Blind Rehabilitation Outpatient Specialist (BROS) from the blind center and then Supervisor of the Patient Advocate department for the West Haven VAMC. She said that she is thrilled to be back “home”. As the old song goes, “it’s nice to have you back where you belong”. Welcome back Bernadette!
IMPORTANT INFORMATION

An organization called Veterans Affairs Services (VAS) is providing

benefit and general information on VA and gathering personal information on veterans. This organization is not affiliated with VA in any way.

Websites with the name "vaservices" immediately after the "www" ARE NOT part of the Department of Veterans Affairs, the US Government agency; Do not go to them or if approached or called, do not offer them any

information concerning yourself or data on other veterans.

Keep in mind that the real VA website ends in .gov. Also, be aware that

the Department of Veterans Affairs does not randomly call veterans, nor does it ask veterans for information which it does not already have, like Social Security Numbers. In particular, if you have not dealt with the VA

previously, and in person, and all of a sudden, you receive a call from

someone saying they are with the VA or something similar sounding, hang

up the phone. Also, do not respond to emails which suggest that they are

from the VA. The VA never conducts official business nor asks for personal

information by email.

THE INTREPID, 
Sea, Air, and Space  Museum

Several members of the Blinded Veterans Association, New York Regional Group (NYRG), were amongst a group of blinded individuals from the New York City Metropolitan Area who were invited to act as consultants during a study being conducted by the Education and Access staff of the Intrepid Sea, Air, and Space  Museum. The invitees formed a Focus Group of 8 individuals, from a cross-section of blind and legally blind residents of New York, included adults from their mid 20’s through their 70’s and consisted of a variety of ethnic, racial, and religious groups. Enrique Sanchez and Ronald White of the NYRG were participants in this study.

The inclusion of BVA members was brought about through the receipt of an email to the BVA Manager of Communications Services, Stuart Nelson, in early April from Marie Clapot, Project Coordinator for the Art Education for the Blind organization in New York. Her urgent plea resulted in Nelson sending an email to Dennis O’Connell, who contacted several local members of the NYRG. The interested members were required to contact the Intrepid Education and Access Coordinator, Miranda Appelbaum, to become a member of the Focus Group. There was plenty of interest; however, only 3 were accepted prior to the cutoff (one arrived too late to participate).  

The purpose  of the Focus Group was to evaluate 2 tactile descriptive booklets, each consisting of two pages, determine the ease or difficulty with which they were understood, and make recommendations for the final product, which will consist of approximately 14 pages. Each pair of two pages would describe a museum display in front of which the blind/visually impaired visitor would be sitting; a small, easy-to-carry folding chair would be issued to each blind visitor along with the descriptive book and a scanning pen. The scanning pen reads back the description of what it touches on the open page of the book and gives directions on how to activate the detailed information that is provided concerning each display (the “pen” has an internal digital recorder and an audio output at its upper end).


Each group member, guided by a sighted museum employee, visited three displays which were described in the test booklet; and, then everyone met in a designated meeting room location where the debriefing took place.  Each group member was given the opportunity to give her/his evaluation of the effectiveness of the tactile booklet, the ease-of-use of the scanning pen, and the meaningfulness of the information provided for each display. There were a few “close-ended” questions; such as, “Was the pen easy to use”; however, most questions were open-ended, giving the group members the opportunity to “tell it like they experienced it.”

The day started at about 10:00AM and a lasted approximately .4 hours.  All of the participants were vocal in their feelings of having completed a very productive session. Enrique and Ron indicated that they were very impressed with the process and expect that the efforts of the focus group have, so far, served the Intrepid staff in its efforts to provide a meaningful, satisfying, and educational experience for blinded and low-vision visitors to its Sea and Space Museum.


“Just prior to our departure, Ms. Clapot informed us that they have a 2-year grant for this study and, with these funds, they will sponsor at least one free group ‘tactile tour’ for blinded veterans,” reported Ron White. She said that the first tour will be scheduled for sometime in May, this year, and encouraged us to “spread the word.” Ms. Chambers also mentioned that she was looking forward to working with us in the future. Blinded and visually-impaired persons interested in these special “tactile” and escorted “touch” tours for groups should contact Miranda Appelbaum at (646) 381-5161

MEMORIAL DAY POEM
He was getting old and paunchy and his hair was falling fast,

and he sat around the Legion, telling stories of the past.

Of a war that he once fought in and the deeds that he had done,

In his exploits with his buddies; they were heroes, every one.

And though sometimes to his neighbors his tales became a joke,

all his buddies listened quietly for they knew where of he spoke.

But we'll hear his tales no longer, for old Bob has passed away,

and the world's a little poorer for a Soldier died today.

He won't be mourned by many, just his children and his wife.

for he lived an ordinary, very quiet sort of life.

He held a job and raised a family, going quietly on his way;

and the world won't note his passing, though a Soldier died today.

When politicians leave this earth, their bodies lie in state,

while thousands note their passing, and proclaim that they were great.

Papers tell of their life stories from the time that they were young,

but the passing of a Soldier goes unnoticed, and unsung.

Is the greatest contribution to the welfare of our land,

some jerk who breaks his promise and cons his fellow man?

Or the ordinary fellow who in times of war and strife,

goes off to serve his country and offers up his life?

The politician's stipend and the style in which he lives,

are often disproportionate, to the service that he gives.

While the ordinary Soldier, who offered up his all,

is paid off with a medal and perhaps a pension, small.

It is not the politicians with their compromise and ploys,

who won for us the freedom that our country now enjoys.

Should you find yourself in danger, with your enemies at hand,

would you really want some cop-out, with his ever waffling stand?

Or would you want a Soldier--his home, his country, his kin,

just a common Soldier, who would fight until the end.

He was just a common Soldier, and his ranks are growing thin,

but his presence should remind us we may need his like again.

For when countries are in conflict, we find the Soldier's part,

is to clean up all the troubles that the politicians start.

If we cannot do him honor while he's here to hear the praise,

then at least let's give him homage at the ending of his days.

Perhaps just a simple headline in the paper that might say:

"OUR COUNTRY IS IN MOURNING, A SOLDIER DIED TODAY."

NATIONAL PARKS

Secretary of the Interior Ken Salazar has announced that National Park Service officials will waive admission fees on 17 selected dates throughout 2011 to encourage all Americans to visit a national park this year. With 394 national parks throughout the country, most Americans live within a few hours of a park, making them places for easy and affordable vacations any time of the year. Many national park concessions also will offer discounts on fee-free days, saving visitors money on food, lodging, tours and souvenirs. For more information, visit the National Park Service website www.nps.gov/findapark/feefreeparks.htm. 

Following are the fee-free days left in 2011: 

. June 21 (First day of summer) 

. September 24 (Public Lands Day) 

. November 11-13 (Veterans Day weekend) 

VA Tinnitus Care Update 

Scientists from the University of Texas announced in the scientific journal Nature that they have found a way to treat chronic tinnitus. Tinnitus, a chronic ringing in the ears is the most common service connected disability for enlisted Air Force retirees and veterans returning from the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan. The VA pays approximately one billion dollars ($1 billion) a year for service connected disability payments for tinnitus. Doctors believe that over 23 million Americans suffer from some degree of this condition including 10% of seniors and a whopping 40% of veterans. The scientists believe that it is caused by the brain failing to adjust to nerve damage caused to exposure to loud or continual noise. Michael Kilgard, the co-author of the study said: Brain changes in response to nerve damage or cochlear trauma cause irregular neural activity believed to be responsible for many types of chronic pain and tinnitus. We believe the part of the brain that 

processes sounds- the auditory cortex-delegates too many neurons to some frequencies and things begin to go awry. 

The treatment (so far successful in rats) electronically stimulates the Vagus nerve (which runs from the brain to the abdomen) while playing a high pitched tone. Human clinical trials are expected to start in the next several months. 

This technique called VNS is already used to treat approximately 50,000 people with epilepsy or depression. If the trials are successful this would be the first treatment that would eliminate rather than just mask tinnitus. 

DID YOU NOTICE?
An increase of $1.02 of the New York State Blind Annuity to $102.75 per month started with the January deposit, a 1% increase.

THE EBRC ALUMNI REUNION

The EBRC Alumni Committee Cordially invites you to our 

Annual Reunion Celebration June 22-24, 2011

In West Haven, CT. Event will include:

BBQ Wednesday afternoon on campus.

Alumni Business meeting that night at the hotel

Lunch and Social activities at Killian's Point on Thursday.
Visit to the new Veterans Museum on Friday morning.
For more information contact Kevin Whalen at 1-413-532-8276 or Tom Bove at 1-516-293-0695.

Medical Complaint Filing 

You count on nursing homes, doctors and other medical professionals to 

provide the care you and your loved ones need, but sometimes things go wrong and there are serious problems you never expected. If that happens, and you need to file a complaint with the agency that licenses physicians and 

nursing homes in your area, contact your state's Department of Health Services, Department of Aging, or the Foundation Aiding the Elderly (FATE) for assistance. To express your concerns or complaints at a national level, write or call the Senate Special Committee on Aging which has jurisdiction over aging issues and elder care: U.S. 

Senate, Special Committee on Aging, Dirksen Office Building G-31, Washington, DC 20515-6400 telephone: (202) 224-

5364 or get in touch with FATE: Foundation Aiding the Elderly, P.O. Box 254849, Sacramento, CA 95865-4849 

telephone: (916) 481-8558. Info on the last two offices can be found at http://www.4fate.org & http://aging.senate.gov. To 

request information about reputable local nursing homes that provide long-term care, contact your state's Department of Health Services or Department of Aging for details and referrals. 
FOR YOUR INFORMATION

You may be entitled to some of the over $10.5 billion in unclaimed funds in New York State. For your protection, banks, insurance companies, utilities, investment companies and many other businesses are required by State law to surrender inactive accounts to the State. These accounts are known as "lost," "abandoned," or "unclaimed" funds. 

A simple internet search is all it takes to see if you are eligible and there is no charge to search or file a claim to recover unclaimed funds. To see if you have any unclaimed funds, visit: https://ouf.osc.state.ny.us/ouf/ or 

aFinding Freedom
Two blinded, injured Veterans overcome adversity and regain their independence through the use of trained guide dogs. 

James Fair had joined the military right out of high school and worked his way up to being a mid-level leader. In December 2003, he became forever changed. While walking back from a work detail, a bomb had gone off.  That is all he remembers. James was left with no vision and no hands.

The journey to recovery has been a long one for James. Through numerous surgeries, different hospitals and seemingly endless efforts with rehabilitation, James has persevered. He was later able to return home to Pittsburgh, PA where he lives with his mother, stepfather and younger sister; a support system that has seen him through the worst of times.

It was the Fair family that found Freedom Guide Dogs. After being turned down by other schools, James was ready to give up. But with Freedom’s Hometown Training program, a glimmer of hope shown through.

Eric & Sharon Loori, co-founders, worked with Linda, James’ occupational therapist from the VA, to come up with ways to adapt training methods and equipment to James’ needs. The collar was adapted so that James could easily put it on the dog and take it off.  The leash that fits around James’ shoulder gives him the ability to utilize it with his arm for control of the dog. Also, when considering how James was going to hold the harness, a bicycle prosthetic was first suggested. However, with some trial and error, the rowing prosthetic worked best to give James a firm grip.

James and his guide dog, Oakley, continue to make progress everyday.  His patience and perseverance have given him the freedom and independence that he deserves.

Before losing his sight in a road-side bomb explosion, Sgt. Eric Martz served with the guard in Iraq. Today he is able to travel independently with the help of his guide dog, Deacon, a.k.a. “Deacon the Beacon.”


The road to recovery for Sgt. Martz has been a long one. However, Freedom’s Hometown Training services have made it possible for him to regain his independence without having to leave home. Eric Loori, Executive Director of Freedom said, “As a soldier you spend long periods away from home and from your family. Our program eliminates travel and time spent away from home.” Sgt. Martz and Deacon were trained in a familiar setting where they learn commonly traveled routes without interruption of daily routines. “In the Army we train with a buddy, you entrust your life with that soldier,” said Martz. “Deacon is my new battle buddy. I put my life in his hands getting around town." 

Freedom’s Hometown Training services are available to any veteran in the eastern US that is blind or visually impaired. To apply for a Freedom Guide Dog, please call (315) 822-5132 and an application will be mailed out to you. For more information, please visit www.freedomguidedogs.org. 

2011 TEE TOURNAMENT 

HISTORICAL( AND PERHAPS ALSO LIFE) PERSPECTIVES:

A historical perspective, Do you know who in 1923 was:

1.  President of the largest steel company?

2.  President of the largest gas company?

3.  President of the New York Stock Exchange?

4.  Greatest wheat speculator?

5.  President of the Bank of International Settlement?

6.  Great Bear of Wall Street?

These men should have been considered some of the world's most

successful men. At least they found the secret of making money.

Now more than sixty-five years later, do you know what has become of these men?

1.  President of the largest steel company, Charles Schwab, died a pauper.

2.  President of the largest gas company, Edward Hopson, went               insane.

3.  President of the NYSE, Richard Whitney, was released from prison to die at home.

4.  Greatest wheat speculator, Arthur Cooger, died aboard a ship,  penniless.

5.  President of the Bank of International Settlement shot himself.

6.  Great Bear of Wall Street, Cosabee Rivermore, committed suicide.

The same year, 1923, the winner of the most important golf championship, Gene Sarazan, won the US Open and PGA Tournaments. He died a happy, sane man on May 13, 1999, at the age of 97.

Conclusion:

Stop worrying about business and start playing golf.

Applications for the VA National Sponsored September 2011 TEE Tournament have been mailed. To make sure you receive an application to participate contact your VIST coordinator, your local VA Recreational Therapy department or Kirt Sickles at : 1-319-338-0581, ext. 7104

PLAYING TAPS

Charlie Severino has been playing taps for 55 years. He plays at veterans funerals, Memorial day for the Amvets, the American Legion, 74/174 Retired Army Veteran Association,has played in Fort Erie, Canada, cemetary of Vets from the War of 1812, for the police in Cheektowaga, MIA/POW Convention, and many other functions thruout his life. He was in a marching band, played for a Legion band, even played taps at City Hall in Buffalo,played for 2 uncles,2 brother-in-laws ,and for 4 friends funerals.

He was the only blind veteran who played “Echo Taps” which comprised of 866 people from 30 different States. They played from Elmira to Bath NY a 14 mile stretch.  
If you attended the 2006 BVA National Convention you would have heard him playing Taps at the opening day cermony too.
SOMETHING NEW

Paul Kaminsky from the Florida Regional Group has created a Blind Veterans Internet Radio web site: http://www.bviradio.com). Presently it has music and information for blind veterans from the BVA and the DAV.

GOD BLESS AMERICA! 
